TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICESPRIVATE 

COUNCIL MEETING

June 14, 2013

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services (DFPS) Advisory Council met at the John H. Winters Building, Room 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas.  Council members present were Chair Gigi Edwards Bryant, Debbie Epperson, Tina Martin, Ben Morris, and Scott Rosenbach.  Also present were Commissioner John J. Specia, Jr., General Council Cynthia O'Keeffe, and department staff.
Not present were Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos and council members Patricia Cole and Linda Bell Robinson.

Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
Chair Bryant called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of January 18, 2013, regular meeting
Chair Bryant asked for approval and corrections regarding the minutes.  Ms. Epperson moved to accept the minutes as written; Ms. Martin seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.   
Agenda Item 3 - Agency Briefings

3.a.  CPS Permanency Care Assistance (PCA) Program - Audrey Deckinga
Audrey Deckinga, Assistant Commissioner for Child Protective Services, presented on the CPS Permanency Care Assistance Program.  In October 2008, the Fostering Connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act became federal law.  One section allowed states to implement a Kinship Guardian Assistance Program.  In 2009, the Texas Legislature established this program, known as Permanency Care Assistance (PCA), which provides financial assistance to kinship caregivers who serve as verified foster parents for six months and later take permanent managing conservatorship of that child.
PCA encourages children in foster care to exit the system into permanent homes of relatives or fictive kin.  The program helps children remain connected to family, which is important to a child's continuity, identity, and well-being.  Benefits of the PCA program include:  monthly financial assistance until the child turns 18; medical assistance provided through Medicaid; and the ability to receive reimbursement for non-reoccurring expenses involved in obtaining legal custody of child.  If the agreement is signed after the child turns 16, families are eligible for monthly financial assistance until the child turns 21, if educational or employment eligibility criteria are met.  In addition, the child may apply for education training vouchers for vocational or college pursuits.

Texas has learned much through PCA.  Grandparents are often guardians of children.  More siblings are remaining together, as kinship families are willing to take in larger sibling groups with PCA assistance.  PCA allows for more flexibility: dually licensed kinship foster homes allow for progression to permanent managing conservatorship (PMC) with PCA, and if termination of parental rights does not occur, PMC may be quickly achieved.  
Today, there are 9,700 children in regular kinship placements, some of which become PCA placements.  Almost 1,100 children have achieved permanency through PCA since 2009, when the Texas Legislature established the program.

3.b.  Budget and Key Legislation Overview - Cindy Brown, Ann Strauser
Cindy Brown, Chief Financial Officer, presented the overview of Fiscal Year (FY) 2014-2015 budget decisions.  A 12.7% increase was received for all funds compared to the current biennium, resulting in a $3 billion total budget for the department in the FY 2014-2015  biennium.  A 10% increase in full-time employees (FTEs) was received, which is over 1,000 new positions.  By FY ‘15 the FTE total will be 12,305.  

This session, the department presented six categories of exceptional items.  The category entitled “Ensure Solid Foundation for Delivery Services” included items to maintain current caseloads and service levels.  Requests were made for additional staff; additional funds for case growth and purchase client services; restoration of state matching funds eliminated last session for certain purchased client services; and funds for maintenance updates of automated casework systems.  All requested items were funded, totaling $41.1 million and 111.2 FTEs.

The “Approved Staff Retention” category asked for funds to address retention issues with caseworkers; salary compression for direct delivery supervisors; and the need to strengthen leadership skills in the agency.  Half of what was requested was received.  Special pay initiatives were not funded, but authority was received.  A change in the caseworker career ladder program was funded, as well as FTEs for additional leadership training, totaling $22.1 million and 6.1 FTEs.  

The “Improve Safety for Children” category asked for additional resources to address high caseloads in CPS investigations and conservatorship and to increase daycare licensing staff to proactively investigate illegal day care operations.  These requests were funded, totaling $92.3 million and 878.2 FTEs.  Funds to reduce supervisor span of control for CPS investigations and conservatorship and for Child Care Licensing were also requested; however, those requests were not funded.

The “Enhance Service Delivery by Improving Infrastructure” category included funds to implement CPS alternative response and the APS risk-assessment tool, as wells as funds to modernize IMPACT.  All were funded and the Legislature authorized more than requested to modernize IMPACT by funding the first two years of a four-year project that includes external access.  A total of $28.6 million and 23 FTEs were received.

The “Keep Children out of Foster Care” category requested additional kinship staff to lower supervisors’ span of control and to lower kinship caseworker caseloads. The Legislature fully funded the lowering of caseworker caseloads and partially funded the lowering of supervisor's span of control with a unit size of nine workers to one supervisor, an improvement over the current twelve to one.  Also requested was funding to increase one-time integration payments for relative caregivers from $1,000 per sibling group to $1,000 per child in a sibling group.  Half of this was funded and CPS will review projected caseloads to determine what the dollar increase will be for sibling groups.

The “Increase Prevention Services” category requested restoration of cuts made during last session. The Legislature added funding in differing amounts than those requested.  They fully restored the Services to At-Risk (STAR) youth program by FY ’15; restored 77% of the Community Youth Development (CYD) program; and targeted an additional $18 million for the biennium to the “Other At-Risk Program” strategy.  These funds will be used for child abuse and neglect prevention programs in accordance with a plan to be developed.  A total of $24.8 million was received and 10 FTEs.

Additional resources received that were not part of the agency’s exceptional item requests include a $35 million foster care rate increase being presented today in the form of rules; $1.3 million for contingency appropriations for two passed bills, which will be subsequently presented in the Key Bill summary; and programs in other agencies that directly benefit DFPS clients, including: in-patient mental health services for children and youth at risk for parental relinquishment; more substance abuse treatment services through the Department of State Health Services; and additional Home and Community-Based Services (HCS) capacity for clients through the Department of Aging and Disability Services.

Ann Strauser, Director of the Center for Consumer and External Affairs, acknowledged the leadership of Commissioner Specia, the Government Relations staff, Dianna Velasquez, Wynne Breece, and Phoebe Knauer this session.  During this session, 6,316 bills were filed.  DFPS tracked 520 of those, of which 139 passed; not all of these require action by the agency.  There will be approximately 126 implementation plans resulting from passed bills.

Themes that emerged this session relate to human trafficking victims, responsible prescribing of psychotropic medications, best practices around permanency planning for children in DFPS conservatorship, and helping children in foster care achieve better educational outcomes.  

Senate Bill 1459 makes changes to employee benefits under the Employee Retirement System, with employees hired after August 31, 2013, having significantly new terms for eligibility and annuity payments.  All employees will pay more into the retirement fund, with state agencies also contributing.  Modifications to health care benefits for retirees were made; however, employees with at least five years of service are exempt from those changes.  

House Bill 1227 provides Court Appointed Special Advocates (CASA) with electronic access to certain data in the DFPS IMPACT database system regarding the children CASA is appointed to serve. 
Senate Bill 152 expands protections for patients at state hospitals.  
Senate Bill 1236 modifies provisions relating to extension of emergency orders for protective services obtained by APS to allow such orders to remain in place for up to 70 days.  
Senate Bill 64 requires vaccination of child-care facility employees for certain diseases identified by the Centers for Disease Control for which they are at high-risk based on their exposure to children; however these vaccinations are not required for listed family homes, employer-based day cares, temporary shelters, child placing agencies or foster homes.

Senate Bill 353 exempts certain emergency shelters providing care to unaccompanied minors and children of that minor from licensure under certain circumstances. 
Senate Bill 427 creates a new licensing exemption for emergency shelters that provide care to alleged victims of human trafficking; allows biennial inspections for high-performing licensed child-care centers; and requires fingerprint criminal history checks for general residential operations, child-placing agencies, licensed foster homes and licensed administrators. The bill also allows immediate imposition of monetary administrative penalties for certain violations of minimum standards relating to background checks and adds new grounds for remedial action against an administrator's license.

Senate Bill 717 allows children at least 16 years old who (1) currently reside independently and are financially independent, or (2) are unmarried and a parent (or pregnant), to consent to housing or care for themselves and their offspring through a transitional program at a DFPS-regulated operation.  
House Bill 1741 requires licensed child care centers to have electronic child safety alarm systems in any vehicle leased or purchased after December 31, 2013, that seats 8 or more persons and is used in transporting children in care.  

Senate Bill 44 will be a major initiative this biennium.  It directs DFPS and the Department of State Health Services (DSHS) to study ways to prevent families from relinquishing children to DFPS in order to get mental health care.  Both agencies are directed to study ways to prevent this.  Additionally, the Council on Children and Families is directed to make recommendations to the Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC) to eliminate the practice of including in the DFPS Central Registry the name of a parent who relinquishes custody in order to obtain mental health care for the child. 

Senate Bill 423 allows CPS to implement Alternative Response, which is an alternative protective intervention as compared to a traditional investigation for certain families  and which does not require a formal finding of abuse or neglect.  
Senate Bill 425 requires DFPS in all non-emergency placements to consult with an attorney ad litem, guardian ad litem and CASA worker prior to placement. 
Senate Bill 502 requires DFPS to do pre-placement visits between a child and a proposed kinship caregiver and to provide information to the caregiver about the child.  
Senate Bill 534 directs DFPS to conduct a permanency planning meeting (PPM) at 45 days after the award of temporary managing conservatorship (TMC) and again at five months post-TMC.  Children at least 7 years of age must be included in the PPM.  
House Bill 748 directs DFPS to pursue a Title IV-E waiver.
House Bill 915 imposes new duties on DFPS and others related to the provision and review of medical care to children in DFPS conservatorship, including the use of psychotropic medications. 
Senate Bill 1589 will improve training in independent living skills for youth in foster care.  
House Bill 2111 requires experiential life-skills training for youth transitioning out of foster care, related to nutrition education.  
Senate Bill 1404 helps children in conservatorship who have experienced school disruptions graduate.  
House Bill 2619 expands education-related responsibilities for DFPS staff and others.  

Bills related to Task Force legislation are Senate Bills 50, 1226, 1769, 1892 and House Bills 1272 and 2620.  

3.c.  Commissioner's Report Including Administrative Update, Legislative Session, Sunset Process, Emergency Response, Worker Safety, Foster Care Redesign, Rule Adoption Process - John J. Specia
Department staff spent the last six months working on budget and legislation.  Commissioner Specia commended Cindy and Ann and their teams on their hard work, as well as Dianna Velasquez's input before leaving the department.  GR Specialist, Heather Bradford, was temporarily assigned to Senator Nelson's office during session and is also commended for her work this session.  Commissioner Specia also thanked the Legislature for their support this session.

CPS staff are preparing for Alternative Response, a way of working with families to find services that will keep their children out of the system.  Families who are appropriate for the Alternative Response require services associated with allegations of neglect; children are school age and the risk is lower than for the families who will continue to be referred to a traditional investigation.   

Commissioner Specia introduced the new General Counsel, Cynthia O'Keeffe, who was most recently the Deputy Chief of the Civil Medicaid Fraud Division at the Office of the Attorney General.   He thanked Phoebe Knauer for being the Interim General Counsel.

The Commissioner's Listening Tour to state offices has continued.  By the end of June, he will have visited all of the regions.  Recent trips include Corpus Christi, El Paso, San Antonio, Houston, Amarillo, Lubbock, Midland, and Odessa.  He will visit Tyler at the end of the month.  

Commissioner Specia attended two Wait No More events, which are sponsored by our faith-based partners.  Over 1,000 people attended and 188 families expressed interest in the adoption process.  Churches are becoming more active; 58 churches in North Texas are beginning orphan ministries.   
This coming year will be quite busy for the department.  Over 1,000 new staff positions will be filled in the next two years.  Filling vacancies is more difficult in some areas due to the applicant pool.  Hiring and retaining staff in the Midland/Odessa area, for instance, is challenging due to the oil boom.  

The HHS Enterprise, including DFPS, will undergo Sunset Review this year.  Preliminary meetings have been held and information about each of the HHS agencies has been provided to the Sunset Commission.  A self-evaluation is underway and will be completed by the end of August.  

As many Council members are aware, DFPS recently had a role in emergency response efforts in the city of West. Staff, foster parents, and children were impacted by those circumstances, and staff responded quickly and compassionately to assist the families.  Our first concern was to make contact with clients to assess their safety and coordinate with other entities to ensure that necessary services were delivered.
Commissioner Specia also spoke of his concerns for worker safety, mentioning two recent serious incidents in Austin and Houston; he asked that these workers be remembered in everyone's prayers.  The agency is continually evaluating the safety of the workers and offices.  Continuing education, including an online safety video has been provided for staff.  
The agency is working diligently on Foster Care Redesign.  The first contract to Providence Service Corporation of Texas is in the implementation period.  There is a 6-month start-up phase that began February 1 and it is anticipated that Providence  will begin accepting children for placement on August 1.  Recently, we announced the first metropolitan catchment area, which covers the following seven counties in Region 3: Parker, Palo Pinto, Erath, Johnson, Hood, Somervell and Tarrant.  DFPS plans to release the Request for Proposal for the metropolitan catchment area this summer.  
3.d.  Chair's Report - Gigi Bryant
Chair Bryant announced that Ms. Jimenez has resigned from the Council, and noted that Council members, Patricia Cole, Linda Bell Robinson and Imogen Papadopoulos are not present.  
Chair Bryant asked the council members in attendance to introduce themselves and report on recent activities. 

Ben Morris of Cleburne is an educator and certified counselor and administrator.  He currently teaches at the alternative school in Cleburne, which allows him to have more contact with at-risk children.  As a school counselor, he was often responsible for reporting allegations of abuse.  As Council member he has had the opportunity to go on visits with caseworkers, which gives the discussion regarding worker safety personal meaning for him.   Mr. Morris recently attended the Permanency Roundtable in Fort Worth.  He was also honored to sponsor a group called Cowboys for Kids, which hosted a trail ride in Johnson County to raise funds for the Johnson County Children's Advocacy Center.   
Scott Rosenbach is from Amarillo and represents Region 1.  He sponsored Commissioner Specia and staff during his tour to Amarillo.  Mr. Rosenbach also attended the commissioner's meeting with the county child welfare board and complimented Commissioner Specia for his outreach to regional staff and the community.  Additionally, Mr. Rosenbach has had an opportunity to talk with community members about agency procedures, such as how to report abuse and neglect.  
Debbie Epperson of Dallas represents Regions 3 and 4.  She had hoped to attend a poverty simulation training in April but was unable to attend due to a schedule conflict.  She was able to provide refreshments for staff training workshops and hopes to attend a poverty simulation training in the future.  She was also able to assist organizers for the Texas Teens Conference this summer by arranging for and donating discounted Six Flags tickets.  Over 150 youth were able to attend the youth conference and trip to Six Flags hosted by Texas Woman’s University and the department.
Tina Martin lives in the Mission/McAllen area and represents Region 11.  In April, she coordinated a fundraiser with the Hidalgo County Commissioner's Court through her work with the Hidalgo County Children's Advocacy Center (CAC).  She was also keynote speaker for the CAC's annual award banquet.  Additionally, she provided refreshments for DFPS's intensive training workshops.  Ms. Martin recognized DFPS Media Specialist John Lennan for his work in Region 11.  Region 11 is a very spread out area. Laredo and Corpus Christi have their own stations but for the Valley, the area that includes McAllen and Brownsville, public relations is very difficult.  In April, Mr. Lennan was able to get Channel 4, which covers the Rio Grande Valley and is one of the more popular stations, to focus the entire 5:00 news broadcast on child abuse prevention for Child Abuse Prevention Month; no other news stories were reported during that news segment.  This was a joint effort by CASA, CAC, and CPS.  During those 30 minutes, a phone bank was open and accepting calls from people with questions.  She thanked Mr. Lennan for coordinating this public awareness effort.  

Cynthia O’Keeffe announced she is glad to be working for the department and thanked Phoebe Knauer for her assistance as she learns her new role.  

Agenda Item 4 - Public Testimony
Calvin Young, accompanied by his wife, Shaleeka Young, addressed the Council.  Mr. Young stated on October 15, 2012, at the age of six weeks their son, Micah, was hospitalized.  A two millimeter subdural hematoma was found during a CT scan of his brain.  Due to a collapsed lung he was given a surfactant medication, which can possibly cause brain bleeds.  A report of possible abuse was made to DFPS, and the parents agreed to a parental placement safety plan, voluntarily placing Micah with friends during the investigation.  Two weeks post-discharge, the medical staff provided a statement that the subdural hematoma was not caused by accidental trauma and the Youngs were told the case would remain open due to the possibility that suffocation may have caused the subdural hematoma.  Five weeks later, one of Micah’s doctors faxed to CPS a retraction stating suffocation was not the cause of the brain bleed.  Micah finally returned home to his parents; however, as of June 14, 2013, the Youngs have not received written notice that the CPS case has been closed. Ms. Young stated they feel a gross injustice was done to them by a misuse of power and authority as their son, Micah, was kept out of the home for many weeks. 
She offered recommendations to better the system: when a medical concern is retracted, the case should be evaluated for immediate closure.  Repeated requests for written documentation from the caseworker, supervisor and supervisor's supervisor were made by the Youngs and were denied.  One caseworker said, "Mr. and Mrs. Young, are you going to cooperate or do I need to get Legal involved?"  Ms. Bryant apologized to the Youngs for their experience and stated that Ms. Deckinga would speak with them and have their concerns reviewed by the Office of Consumer Affairs.

Agenda Item 5 - New Business
5.a.  Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Child Protective Services, related to the release of findings of abuse or neglect about a designated perpetrator to outside parties - Angela Goodwin, CPS
Angela Goodwin of CPS asked that the rule be amended to conform with current CPS Policy Section 2872.1. Absent emergency circumstances, this rule will allow release of findings that a perpetrator committed abuse or neglect of a child to a party outside of DFPS who has some control over the perpetrator’s access to children or vulnerable adults only when the finding has been sustained following a due process hearing and DFPS has determined that the perpetrator poses a substantial risk of harm to one or more children or vulnerable adults.  Ms. Goodwin asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendment concerning the release of findings of abuse or neglect about a designated perpetrator to outside parties, as reflected in the Council’s June 14, 2013, Agenda Item 5.a.  Ms. Martin seconded, and the motion passed by voice vote.  
5.b.  Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700,     Subchapter Z, Title IV-A Emergency Assistance Program - Audrey Deckinga, CPS
DFPS implemented the Emergency Assistance (EA) program in 1994 in cooperation with HHSC.  When Congress replaced the previous Title IV-A assistance program with the TANF Block Grant, it allowed states to claim TANF funds for programs authorized under the prior law, including the EA program.  The funds are used to provide portions of salaries and services to families, among other things.  In 1995 and 1997 Texas submitted amendments to its Title IV-A state plan that changed eligibility requirements for the EA program, which were approved by the federal government.

A recent state audit discovered that CPS’s rules relating to the EA program were not modified to be in compliance with the state plan the federal government approved in 1997.  Amendments presented today will bring the rules into conformity with what has been in practice since 1997.  Ms. Deckinga asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment
Ms. Epperson moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning the Title IV-A Emergency Assistance program, as reflected in the Council’s June 14, 2013, Agenda Item 5.b.  Ms. Martin seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.  
5.c.  Information item on rule changes in 1 TAC, Subchapter H, Reimbursement Methodology For 24-Hour Child Care Facilities, §355.7103 Rate-Setting Methodology for 24-Hour Residential Child Care Reimbursements - Cheryl Jablonski, HHSC
Cheryl Jablonski, Senior Rate Analyst for HHSC, presented.  This change will allow HHSC to implement foster care provider rate increases funded by the 83rd Legislature to be effective September 1, 2013.  These proposed rates will be presented at a public hearing on July 17, for public comment and then presented to the Executive Commissioner for final approval prior to implementation.  The changes are a result of the combined work of both HHSC and DFPS.

5.d.  Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 745, Licensing - Michele Adams, CCL
Michele Adams, Assistant Commissioner for CCL, asked for changes to rules to implement Senate Bill 162 from the 83rd Legislature and Senate Bill 1733 from the 82nd Legislature.  Both bills amend Chapter 55 of the Texas Occupations Code to require special conditions for military service members, their spouses and veterans applying for a license needed to participate in a particular business, which includes the licenses issued by DFPS to child care administrators and child-placing agency administrators.  Ms. Adams asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.
Mr. Morris moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments and new section concerning Chapter 745, Licensing, as reflected in the Council’s June 14, 2013, Agenda Item 5.d.; Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.  
Agenda Item 6 - Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned at 11:40 a.m.
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